

CONTENTS/CONTENU

PRESI	DE	N	Γ':	S	RE	P0	RT		•		•	٠	•			•	•	•		•	1
AT TH	E	CF	PSA	A											•						3
JOBS			•							•							٠				12
AROUN	D	TH	ΙE	DI	ΞP	AR	TM	EN'	ΓS				•								14
ODDS /	AN	ID	ΕN	NDS	3																15

PUBLISHERS/EDITEURS: The Canadian Political Science Association/Association canadienne de Science politique and/et La Sciété québécoise de Science politique: Co-Editor for the CPSA/ACSP: Allan Tupper (Alberta) (address: Department of Political Science, University of Alberta, Edmonton, Alberta T6G 2H4). Alberta T6G 2H4). http://linformation/renseignements: CPSA/ACSP, 1-613-231-7169.

PRESIDENT'S REPORT

SOCIAL SCIENCES AND HUMANITIES RESEARCH COUNCIL OF CANADA

Top priority this Fall has gone to <u>Social Sciences</u> and <u>Humanities Research Council of Canada</u> business - <u>SSHRCC</u> is in the process of preparing a new multi-year plan and, naturally enough, we are vitally interested in letting the Council know what we would like to see it doing and in trying to move the Council towards what we would like to see.

The CPSA prepared a Brief, outlining our priorities for research support, for presentation to the Council, which was sent to Council for its meetings on October 15. My thanks to Bill Chandler (McMaster) and Ken McRoberts (York) the authors, who wrote an excellent Brief and who did so with very tight time deadlines so that Council members could receive it in time to influence their decisions. Bill Chandler and Ken McRoberts have agreed to continue to serve as a Research Policy Committee to monitor Council policy and to coordinate CPSA actions if actions are necessary - in regard to the adoption of the Council's multi-year plan. At time of writing, Council's first priority will be the strengthening of its existing core research support programme, particularly the Research Grants Programme and this is certainly in line with CPSA priorities as indicated by the Briefs adopted by the COSA Board in June and October 1983. We will know more by the end of the year as to what Council has submitted to the government and, by the spring, as to what the government's reply has been.

In addition to sending in a Brief directly to Council, we have participated in the Social Science Federation's lobbying efforts in relation to the Council. The Federation has been working actively to make the argument for the value and importance of scholar-initiated research. It has effectively stressed this point to Council. All those who remember our long debates on the advantages and disadvantages of Federation membership will be pleased to know that the Federation has been very useful on this issue - we have been consulted and kept well-informed.

ASSOCIATION FUNDING

The Council and the Social Science Federation of Canada (SSFC) have been involved this Fall in discussions about the policy and procedures for administrative grants to the learned associations. It now seems that all associations - both those that are members of the Federation and those that are not - will receive administrative grants through a committee of Council that will operate according to criteria outlined by a tri-partite committee made up of representatives of the SSHRCC, the Social Science Federation and the Humanities Federation. We do not yet know what the criteria will be but we have some on-going worries on this score. Too often, membership figures only are used and little or no weight is given to the activities undertaken by associations. This disadvantages the CPSA as we are more active than most other associations. Worse still, it rewards mere

existence rather than valuable activities. We should know more about this by the end of the year.

NEW JOURNAL EDITORS

The Board of Directors at its October meetings approved the appointment of the English language editorial team that will follow in the excellent tradition carried on by John Courtney, Duff Spafford and David Smith of the University of Saskatchewan. Robert Boardman and Herman Bakvis of Dalhousie University will be English language Co-Editor and Assistant Editor, respectively, and Grace Skogstad of St. Francis-Xavier University will take over from David Smith as Book Review Editor. The changeover will occur at July 1, 1984 and the appointments are for three year, that is, until June 30, 1987. The June Board meetings will give us an appropriate opportunity to express our fuller thanks to the outgoing editors and we look forward to that.

To remind you of how these matters proceed I should conclude by saying that these appointments have now been referred to La Société québécoise de Science politique to be approved at their early December Board meeting.

COMMITTEE ON PART-TIME AND ALTERNATIVE EMPLOYMENT

Last year, a CPSA committee chaired by then Board member Rianne Mahon (Carleton) studied the question of part-time and alternative employment. This area of concern had been highlighted in the Report of the Committee on the Status of Women in the Discipline (1982, Committee chaired by Janine Brodie, York) and the Mahon Committee brought in a report to the Board at its June 1983 meetings. After initial discussion, the Board charged a sub-committee to prepare a synthesis of the Report, that would highlight the way in which an association such as the CPSA can relate to such an important and complex question. This synthesis has now been integrated into the Report as an introductory section. It was also decided that the Report would be sent to all Department Chairpersons and that we would invite, by means of the report that you are now reading, non-university-based political scientists to request copies through the CPSA Secretariat. We hope that this approach will ensure widespread discussion of the Report and this important question.

CPSA DIRECTORY

You will have noticed - or you will notice - that there is a questionnaire in this copy of the "Bulletin." It is designed to get information from CPSA members that will allow us to publish an all-member Directory and, we hope, provide some other services to the membership. The Directory would publish basic information as indicated in the sample entry at the top of the questionnaire. At the same time the other information sought in the questionnaire would be kept in the CPSA secretariat so that we could provide, for instance, names of people willing to review Council research applications, by fields of research, to be forwarded to Council.

The need for a Directory is enormous - the CPSA Programme Committee, the <u>Journal</u> editors, the non-university based political scientists, etc., etc., etc., have urged its importance. As a result, your Board is putting a high priority on this activity - we know it is needed and the sooner the better. However, the Directory will only be as good as the information in it - so PLEASE answer the questionnaire as soon as possible and in as much detail as

possible. Remind your colleagues to do likewise - we will all benefit from a good, complete, every-member Directory.

AFRICAN WORKSHOP

I am delighted to tell you that the eagerly-awaited African Workshop will take place in February next. The CPSA and the African Association of Political Science with the financial help of CIDA, the SSHRCC, the IDRC, and External Affairs - are co-sponsoring another in our ongoing series of international workshops. The topic this time will be "Regional Development in Canada and Africa: Issues in Public Policy." The workshop will begin with a five-day session in Harare City, Zimbabwe and will continue as Canadian participants fan out to visit other African university centres, there to act as conferenciers or resource persons. The Canadian workshop co-ordinators are Peter Aucoin and Tim Shaw of Dalhousie University. They will be joined by Maureen Covell (SFU), Linda Freeman (Carleton), Jean Laponce (UBC), Marcel Leroy (College of Cape Breton), Philip Rawkins (Ryerson), Sharon Sutherland (Carleton), H. M. Stevenson (York) and Geoffrey Weller (Lakehead) all of whom submitted proposals and took part in a selection process set up by your Board. The Canadian participants will be joined by some 20 to 25 African political scientists. Their coordinator will be: Dr. I. Mandaza of the University of Zimbabwe who is also Secretary-General of the AAPS.

PARLIAMENTARY INTERNSHIP PROGRAMME

The CPSA has been fortunate, last year and this, in being able to select, as the CPSA representative on the selection committee, people outside Central Canada. Last year Barry Cooper (Calgary) served on the Committee and this year Agar Adamson (Acadia) has agreed to serve. We are delighted that PIP has been willing and able to cover the expenses that this entails. Often, limited finances act as a deterrent to good regional representation and we feel it is important particularly in these times of financial restraint, to endeavour to have CPSA activities and participation reflect all parts of the country. As PIP is one of the CPSA activities of which we are particularly proud, we are very pleased to be able to draw on CPSA members from across the country and, in this way, demonstrate that for this programme, as for all others, the interests of all regions are considered.

AGREEMENT/ACCORD - CANADIAN POLITICAL SCIENCE ASSOCIATION SOCIETE QUEBECOISE DE SCIENCE POLITIQUE

The Canadian Political Science Association and the Societé québécoise de Science politique have both adopted a new agreement outlining the relationships between the two associations. It will be in place until at least December 1986. We are delighted that agreement has been reached - the relationship between the CPSA and the SQSP is a unique one and one that produces many mutual advantages. The two associations collaborate on important projects, such as The Journal, and can act separately on other questions. The political science community in Canada gains from the relationship that has been built up and maintained between the two organizations.

RESEARCH SUPPORT SOURCES

It has been suggested that the CPSA could play a useful role in letting its members know the kinds of research support that are available. We all know about the SSHRCC but what about the other, perhaps smaller, perhaps more specialized, programmes that exist. As one step to better information, we are publishing in this "Bulletin" a short list of some of the published sources that list programmes for research support. We hope people will find the list useful. In addition, we would be interested in knowing your opinions on our needs in this area. Do people need more information? Are university research offices doing their job? What kind of information is really useful? Should the information be discipline-specific? Let us know what you think.

CPSA SECRETARIAT

The CPSA Secretariat is now settled in at the University of Ottawa. The move from Carleton took a good deal of time and energy - luckily the Secretariat rose to this difficult challenge with its usual efficiency and good humour. We would like to thank Carleton University for having housed the CPSA for the last 7 years and Ottawa University for agreeing to house us now. We are grateful to both of them.

The CPSA's new mailing address is:

12 Henderson Avenue University of Ottawa OTTAWA, Ontario K1N 6N5 (613) 231-4026

CAROLINE ANDREW PRESIDENT

UNIVERSITY OF WESTERN ONTARIO

Allan O'Brien was awarded an honorary membership from the International City Management Association on 12 October 1983. The first such award was presented in 1924. Subsequently, only 47 such awards have been granted. Professor O'Brien is only the second Canadian to be so honoured.

The Department of Political Science is now sponsoring a series of local government case studies. The first volume, by Eric Beecroft, Professor Emeritus of Political Science, University of Western Ontario, is entitled Restructuring an Ontario County: The Oxford Achievement.

The study is available for \$10.00 (volume discounts on request) from:

Department of Political Science, Urban Program The University of Western Ontario LONDON, Ontario N6A 5C2

AT THE CPSA

MINUTES

MEETING, CPSA BOARD OF DIRECTORS

University of British Columbia - June 5, 1983

PRESENT: Edwin R. Black (President), Caroline Andrew (President-Elect), Denis Stairs (Past-President), V. Seymour Wilson (Secretary-Treasurer); Members-at-large: Roger Gibbins, William P. Irvine, Liisa North, Reg Whitaker, Guy-Antoine Lafleur, Susan McCorquodale, David Rayside, Grace Skogstad; Joan Pond, Administrator.

GUESTS: Programme Chairperson, Kenneth Carty; OLIP
Director, Fred Fletcher; Rianne Mahon, Chair,
Committee on Part-Time and Alternative Employment; newly-elected Board members, William
Chandler, Pierre Fournier, Linda Freeman,
Kenneth McRoberts, Donald Munton.

Approval of Agenda

President Edwin R. Black suggested that, in order to accommodate certain other arrangements, the Secretary-Treasurer's Report be dealt with as the first order of business and that items 7 and 9 be reversed.

MOTION: Guy-Antoine Lafleur/Reg Whitaker CARRIED
That the Agenda be approved as amended.

Approval of the Minutes of February 26 & 27, 1983

MOTION: Denis Stairs/David Rayside

CARRIED

That the Minutes be approved.

Election Results

President Black announced the election of:

President-Elect: Kal Holsti, UBC, by acclamation.

Members-at-large: William Chandler (McMaster)
Pierre Fournier (UQAM)
Linda Freeman (Carleton)
Kenneth McRoberts (York)
Donald Munton (CIIA)

1984 Nominating Committee (also by acclamation):
Audrey Doerr (SFU)
André Donneur (UQAM)
Dale Poel (Dalhousie)

President Black told the Board of the interesting comments of the Chief Scrutineer that indicated a sharp increase in the number of single-vote ballots being submitted.

The Report of The Secretary-Treasurer

The location of the Secretariat:

Professor Wilson called on President-Elect, Caroline Andrew, who had been handling negotiations. She reviewed the situation briefly saying that because of space problems Carleton University had had to ask the Association to leave but that Ottawa University had just signed an agreement to house the Secretariat for a minimum of one year and at a minimal \$1,000 rent, the remaining costs to be absorbed by the University.

MOTION: Caroline Andrew/Liisa North CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY

That the Association accept with thanks the University of Ottawa's kind offer of accommodation and that it express its deep appreciation to Carleton University for its generosity over the last seven years.

Travel Grants:

The Board expressed its appreciation of Professor Wilson's note on the question of travel grants allocations and commended the 1983 process as outlined therein. The report was tabled for consideration at the next Board meeting because of time constraints and in order to give the new Secretary-Treasurer time to study the situation.

There was a brief discussion of the implications of the SSHRCC's proposal to return to an open competition for support of Associations and Professor Black reminded that the Travel Grants would be involved. In answer to a question he also reminded the Board of the current system in which the federated associations receive their allocations through the SSFC and 13 independent associations get their funding directly from the SSHRCC.

Budget Recommendations of the Secretary-Treasurer's Report:

Professor Wilson now turned to his formal report. Seeking a point at which to start the discussions, he referred Board members to the budget proposals which followed the Report of the Finance Committee. In response to Professor David Rayside's question about the speed with which the budget sought to bring the deficit to zero, Professor Black pointed out that the Association has no cushion and would run into cash-flow problems very quickly. Professor Black went on to suggest that it would probably be most effective to go directly to the Report's "Recommendations" and it was agreed to do so. Professor Wilson said that, to simplify the process, he would break certain of the recommendations into 2 or more parts and that he would re-number them as he went along, to a new total of 17.

MOTION: David Rayside/Guy-Antoine Lafleur CARRIED

That Recommendation 1 of the Secretary-Treasurer's Report be adopted:

That a Standing Committee on Association Finances be established to be made up of the Secretary-Treasurer, two additional members of the Board, and the Administrator.

* Remember, the CPSAs new mailing address is:

MOTION: David Rayside/Guy-Antoine Lafleur CARRIED

That Recommendation 4 of The Secretary-Treasurer's Report be adopted:

That the Board recommend to the <u>Journal</u> Editorial Board that, other than in exceptional circumstances, the <u>Journal</u> Editors adopt the practice of reporting to the AGM-period Board meetings and that the conference call be adopted as the between-AGM meeting medium for their Board, in order to keep expenses in the related budget category to a manageable level.

MOTION: Reg Whitaker/Susan McCorquodale CARRIED

That Recommendation 6 (re-ordered 5) of the Secretary-Treasurer's Report be adopted:

That no budget be spent for UNESCO representation over at least the next two years.

MOTION: Grace Skogstad/Reg Whitaker CARRIED

That Recommendation 7 (re-ordered from original 5) of the Secretary-Treasurer's Report be adopted:

That budget allocations to Board Committees be abolished except in cases on which the Board makes a special ruling.

MOTION: Reg Whitaker/William Irvine CARRIED

That <u>Recommendation 9</u> (re-ordered from original 6) of The Report of the Secretary-Treasurer be adopted:

That at least the Fall meeting of The Executive Committee be by conference call and that all members of the Committee seek Departmental support for their AGM expenses.

MOTION: Guy Antoine Lafleur/Liisa North CARRIED

That Recommendation 11 (re-ordered from original 9) of The Report of the Secretary-Treasurer be adopted:

That two-only issues of "The Bulletin" be published in the Association year, the first to appear in the Fall at a date at the discretion of the Editor; and the second to appear in order to satisfy Constitutional needs, at March 31, the latter to carry Election material, the Preliminary Programme, the Annual Reports and AGM Minutes as its base.

MOTION: Lifsa North/Grace Skogstad CARRIED

That Recommendation 13 (re-ordered from original 10) of The Secretary-Treasurer's Report be adopted:

That the Administrative Services Fees to the Parliamentary and the Ontario Legislature Internships Programmes be increased by \$500.00 each.

The Board discussion underlined the element in the Secretary-Treasurer's report that such fees are common business practice, that both Board and Secretariat continued to spend many hours on the policy attached to these programmes and take financial responsibility for

them, and that, in spite of inflation, these fees levels had not been adjusted since 1976.

MOTION: Reg Whitaker/William Irvine CARRIED

That Recommendation 16 (re-ordered from original 13) of The Secretary-Treasurer's Report be adopted:

That the Executive move to put the State of the Art Seminar on a self-sustaining basis.

MOTION: William Irvine/Denis Stairs CARRIED

That Recommendation 17 (re-ordered from original 13) of The Secretary-Treasurer's Report be adopted:

That the Finance Committee study and recommend on means of extracting higher support funds from the departments and that the question be referred to the Heads' 1984 meeting.

MOTION: Guy-Antoine Lafleur/David Rayside CARRIED

That Recommendation 15 (re-ordered from original 12) of The Report of The Secretary-Treasurer be adopted:

That the Secretary-Treasurer approach the Council and CIDA to see if the principle of administrative support for International Workshops projects can be built in;

That without such assurances, the Association decline to take any financial, organizational or administrative responsibility for the workshops;

That, because of the extraordinarily stimulating and useful nature of the projects, however, the Association continue to consider lending approval, and thus status, to workshop proposals that come to the Standing Committee on Workshops fully organized and funded.

MOTION: Reg Whitaker/Caroline Andrew CARRIED

That Recommendation 12 (re-ordered from original 9) of The Report of The Secretary-Treasurer be adopted:

That the Association cease immediately the publication of the abstracts of papers to be presented at the Annual Meetings.

MOTION: Reg Whitaker/Susan McCorquodale DEFEATED

That Recommendation 8 (re-ordered from original 5) of The Report of The Secretary-Treasurer be adopted:

That a Board Secretary be appointed to take the Minutes.

MOTION: Liisa North/Grace Skogstad CARRIED

That the following version of Recommendation 5(a) (re-ordered from original 5) of The Report of The Secretary-Treasurer be adopted:

That the Association pay the cost of intercity fares, accommodation and 1 formal dinner for Board members at the time of their meetings:

That all incidental expenses be borne by the Board member, or his/her institution;

That this requirement be conveyed to candidates to Association office at the time of nomination.

MOTION: Denis Stairs/William Irvine

CARRIED

That Recommendation 5(b) (re-ordered from original 5) of The Report of The Secretary-Treasurer bearing on the question of the expenses of Board members to the Annual General Meeting be referred to the Finance Committee for the drawing up of a formula that would lead to an equitable sharing of the cost of Board membership.

That the concerns of the Board for special circumstances be taken into account.

MOTION: Liisa North/William Irvine

CARRIED

That the following version of Recommendation 14 (re-ordered from original 11) of The Report of The Secretary-Treasurer be adopted:

That the Association discontinue the Essex Scholarship Programme unless assurances can be secured from the SSHRCC or from a university department that administrative support can be built in.

Professor Wilson said that he had included Recommendation 10 (originally 7) because it underlined the seriousness of the matters under discussion but he and other members of the Board felt that it could more properly be handled by the Finance Committee if indeed the current recommendations did not bear fruit to preserve the Association's programme complexity.

The Board now returned to Recommendation 2 (the first part of the original 2) which called for a \$10.00 increase in the rate of an annual subscription to The Canadian Journal of Political Science for foreign sub-scribers. The decision would affect 2/3 of the subscription list, was felt to be necessary because of rapidly rising postal costs for mail leaving the country had been taken by most other learned journals, and was recommended by the English language Co-Editor as a sensible step.

Board members expressed themselves as regretful that the step might be necessary. Professor Carty said that he was opposed to the move because he did not want to reduce the capacity of the Association to disseminate Canadian information abroad and because the loss of even two dozen subscriptions would be a tremendous cost to pay in these terms.

Professor Rayside said that it was his suspicion that the demand involved here was in fact relatively inelastic. Professor Stairs said that our journal would be a high priority for foreign libraries that are seeking international sampling.

MOTION: Denis Stairs/David Rayside

CARRIED. 1 ABSTENTION

That the approval of the AGM be sought for a \$10.00 increase in the cost of an annual subscription to The Canadian Journal of Political Science for foreign subscribers.

That La Société québécoise de Science politique be advised of the change.

MOTION:

Denis Stairs/Liisa North

That AGM approval be sought for a membership fee increase of \$5.00 across the board.

That the AGM's decision be recommended to La Société ouébécoise.

The Board had now dealt with 16 of the 17 recommendations of the Secretary-Treasurer's report. The sole remaining recommendation bore on the question of Editorial honoraria.

MOTION:

Grace Skogstad/Roger Gibbins

That the question of honoraria for professional personnel be referred to the Executive Committee for study and recommendation

Notes on the Secretary-Treasurer's Position:

Vince Wilson spoke to his note. He pointed up its major recommendation: that the role of the Secretary-Treasurer be defined as what it in fact is: an increasingly demanding and time-consuming responsibility for lobbying on the Ottawa scene (a function that was perhaps "hidden" from general view), for long-term planning, as well as for a financial overview of Association affairs.

MOTION: Guy-Antoine Lafleur/David Rayside CARRIED

> That the Board receive the "Notes on the Secretary-Treasurer's position.

Nomination of the new Secretary-Treasurer

The Board had Professor Sutherland's c.v. before it.

Professor Black said that the Executive in making its search for Professor Wilson's successor had seen as important that the Secretariat be kept in Ottawa at least for the current period. He said that the Executive felt itself to be extraordinarily lucky to have been able to persuade Professor Sharon L. Sutherland to take on the role.

Caroline Andrew/Denis Stairs MOTION:

CARRIED V IZUOMTNANII

That the Board accept the recommendation that it put to the Annual General Meeting the unopposed nomination of Sharon L. Sutherland as Secretary-Treasurer.

Professor Black now addressed outgoing Secretary-Treasurer, V. Seymour Wilson. He spoke of the extraordinary contribution of Professor Wilson, all the more appreciated because it had arrived at a point in time that had been a difficult one for the Association.

Appointments/Announcements

UNESCO

The President informed the Board that the Association had submitted 5 names to the Canadian Commission for UNESCO for its roster of names for possible appointment to the newly-structured Advisory Committee on the Social Sciences.

SSFC Board and General Assembly

Professor Black has agreed to continue as the Board's representative to the SSFC Board. As a gesture of protest, no appointments were made to the General Assembly which was deemed by the CPSA's representatives of recent period to be badly organized and ineffectual.

1983 Essex Scholars

The Essex Selection Committee, chaired by Professor Robert Drummond of York University who was joined by H.M. Stevenson and 1982 Essex Scholar, Joe Fletcher, announced the results of the 1983 competition. The 1983 Essex Scholars are:

Stephen Holloway (Dalhousie) Jean-L. Marcoux (Laval) Carol Ruthven (Queen's)

Other

Liaison Committee

The 1983/84 CPSA members of The Liaison Committee were named:

Caroline Andrew Sharon Sutherland Bill Irvine

The Executive, Professor Black said, was in the process of reactivating The Standing Committee on Publications and would establish a regional Committee.

Africa Workshop

Professor Black reported that the Africa Workshop had suffered crippling delays on the funding front. The SSHRCC had changed its policies on bloc grants, had refused the CPSA's application, but had invited individuals to reapply to its next competition for grants for international scholarly travel. The August date proposals were now impossible and it was questionable whether Fall 1983 would be possible since the Council had not yet circulated the results of the May 31 competition.

German Workshop

Professor Black reported that this idea was still alive and under the eye of Bill Chandler but that developments were still at an early stage.

Programme Committee

The Board received Professor Carty's 1983 Programme Committee Report.

Report of the Mahon Committee on Part-Time and Alternative $\overline{\text{Employment}}$

Professor Mahon had joined the Board for the purposes of this discussion. Board member David Rayside had also been a committee member.

Professor Mahon introduced her report and underlined its strong recommendations on contractually-limited positions. The Committee, she said, had taken a hard position fully recognizing its implications, but balancing these recommendations with equally strong ones for a greatly expanded post-doctoral fellowship programme. She also drew the Board's particular attention to the section of the report that underlined the need for stronger links between the universities and non-university-based political scientists. These latter recommendations, she pointed out, were also tied to the first and very difficult issue.

The Board had virtually no comment on the Report's recommendations but a complicated procedural discussion ensued. After some time Professor Lafleur synthesized these discussions by saying that it was his own very distinct impression that the Board agreed that the issues dealt with in the Report were very important, and that there was agreement on the principles involved but that the question of implementation was an extremely difficult one. Professor Rayside said that the Committee was very sensitive that it not be seen as trying to take over the work of the faculty associations. Professor Stairs said that the Board's central concern was that the Report not be cast as the gratuitous comment of one association in an area where even the unions - faced with very hard times - were not able to take a stand. He went on to focus on the problem by saying that the concerns of the Board and Association arose out of academic questions: The Canadian Political Science Association was agonizing over a missing generation of political scientists. The Committee was not speaking in the context of job protection and it would be important that those receiving the report recognize this. Professor Black said that on the other hand it was very important to alert the community to the implications of the Mahon Committee's work: that the academic concerns of political scientists are being undermined by the rapidly deteriorating employment situation.

Professor North and others made suggestions as to how the problem might be resolved:

MOTION: David Rayside/Liisa North

That the Board of Directors receive with thanks the Report of the Mahon Committee on Part-Time and Alternative Employment.

That the Report be sent, with an accompanying text to site it in the academic concerns of the political science community, to the Chairpersons of Canadian Political Science Departments.

That a note of information be placed in "The Bulletin" informing the membership that the report has been done and that it has been sent to the departments.

That the Executive Committee include in the CPSA section of the agenda of the 1984 State of the Art Seminar a discussion of the issues involved.

CARRIED

MOTION: David Rayside/Liisa North

CARRIED

That authors be sought to draft a covering document setting the larger report into a framework of disciplinary concerns and that that document be presented for consideration at a subsequent Board meeting.

Liaison Committee

Professor Black spoke of the very constructive nature of the negotiations toward a new document of understanding between the Association and the SqSp. Professor Black referred the meeting to the English language draft before it, pointing out that a clear and stable arrangement on the Journal management front had been answered. He went on to say that there was one issue that the CPSA members of the Committee felt compelled to bring to the Board but that doing so reflected their perception of the Board's mandate rather than any necessary difficulty with the substance.

The problem was that the SqSp wished to retain in the new document a statement that would express the elements that were in article 2(b) of the 1979 Protocol.

MOTION: Caroline Andrew/Guy-Antoine Lafleur CARRIED

That the Board approve in principle the Agreement/Accord between the Canadian Political Science Association and La Société québécoise de Science politique.

That it authorizes the Liaison Committee members to work out with La Société a suitable expression of the elements in article 2 of the 1979 Protocol.

It was agreed that this decision did not need $\operatorname{\mathsf{AGM}}$ approval.

Adjournment

The meeting was adjourned.

MINUTES

MEETING, CPSA BOARD OF DIRECTORS

University of British Columbia - June 8, 1983

PRESENT: Edwin R. Black (Past-President), Caroline
Andrew (President), Sharon L. Sutherland
(Secretary-Treasurer); Members-at-large:
William P. Irvine, Liisa North, Reg Whitaker,
William Chandler, Pierre Fournier, Linda
Freeman, Kenneth McRoberts, Donald Munton.
Joan Pond. Administrator.

GUESTS: John Courtney, Jean Crête, Co-Editors, CJPS

President Caroline Andrew welcomed the members of the 1983/84 Board and expressed her particular appreciation to the Annual General Meeting for having approved so unanimously the appointment of the new Secretary-Treasurer, Sharon L. Sutherland (Carleton).

Approval of Agenda

President Andrew'suggested that items 2 (Business arising) and 3 (Election of the Board Representative to the Executive Committee) be moved down the agenda and that the others be brought forward in order.

MOTION: Edwin R. Black/Reg Whitaker

CARRIED

That the Agenda be approved as amended.

Journal/Revue

Professor John Courtney addressed the Board on his own behalf and that of Co-Editor Jean Crête. The Editorial Board, Professor Courtney said, had decided that it would be wise to formalize the invitation of the "Bulletin" editor to its proceedings. Closer links were needed to clarify policies about areas in which there might be overlap.

Professor Courtney added his voice to those of other Association interests urging the need for a <u>Directory</u> that would provide names, universities, fields of interest and so on, and which would be continuously updated.

Since the Board had last met, Professor Courtney informed the meeting, the SSHRCC had continued its demonstration projects and these had been variously covered on our behalf by John Crête, Reg Whitaker, John McMenemy, or himself. The Park Committee he described as on hold, or perhaps even better, finished. The SSHRCC had moved to commit 10% of its scholarly communications budget to the purchase of equipment to permit journals to plug in to the new technologies. He said that he felt it important that The Journal move quickly to capitalize on this. The savings in secretarial services alone would be significant and the scholarly advantages (efficiencies on the copy-editing front, quicker communication with reviewers, other editors, etc.) would also be important.

Professor Courtney reported that, contrary to the situation of just a few months ago, the number of submissions coming in to The Journal, in English at least, had doubled and the number of acceptances was also up.

Professor Andrew invited discussion. It was agreed that the question of applying for funds to buy a word processor for The Journal be referred to the Secretary-Treasurer and through her to the revived Standing Committee on Publications if that were felt to be appropriate.

Committee on Part-Time and Alternative Employment

Professor Andrew told the Board that Monday's meeting had agreed that the CPSA would send the Report of the Committee on Part-Time and Alternative Employment to all departments and would publish an announcement in the Fall "Bulletin" that this had been done and that individuals could obtain a copy through their departments. The Executive would discuss with the conference organizers at Ryerson the possibility of putting the report on the agenda of the 1984 State of the Art Seminar. The Sunday Board meeting had felt that there was a need to situate the report a little more clearly in the CPSA's areas of direct interest and so Professor David Rayside, member of the Committee which had produced the report, had come to this meeting with a document that would answer to these concerns.

MOTION: Kenneth McRoberts/Reg Whitaker

That the subcommittee summary of the Report of The Committee on Part-Time and Alternative Employment be received and endorsed by the Board of Directors.

Professor Rayside submitted his document for discussion. He said that Professor Stairs and others had raised concerns about the way in which the recommendations of the Mahon Committee were couched and that, either for political or tactical reasons, the report had been deemed to need an introduction that would tie it more clearly to the concerns of the political science community.

He said that he had tried to produce an introduction that would distill the most essential points and surround them with references that would make their discussion by this association a more clearly natural phenomenon.

Professor McRoberts opened the discussion by saying that he had read a general consensus as to principles on the part of the Sunday's Board. Professor Rayside's document, he said, certainly highlighted our major concerns about the loss of a whole generation and the plight of young scholars.

An intense discussion ensued. The issues were seen as complicated and difficult. Strong objection was taken to elements in the discussion that suggested that because some departments had genteel traditions that tended to minimize the exploitative, power-advantageous nature of contractually-limited arrangements the Association should not come down on the side of the important principle as it was clearly set out in the report: that contractually-limited arrangements are not the proverbial foot in the door, and that graduate students, above all others, must learn to recognize them for the exploitation that they are. Professor North underlined Professor Freeman's point that the issue of tenure is a separate one and that it would be important that Professor Rayside's document unpack what she saw as 5 separate issues.

There was strong concern expressed that certain types of statements could have politically negative consequences. There was the possibility, for example, that administrations could use the Report's strong recommendations as an excuse to cut back on positions. The gypsy phenomenon would be curtailed but the ranks of the unemployed would swell. Professor Hudon said that a group of young, Montreal-based researchers had just adopted an opposite position to protect jobs. Professor Fournier reminded the Board that in Quebec, faculty associations identified 50% of positions as being of this nature. He expressed himself as feeling that it was important to get the ball rolling to stop this kind of abuse. He doubted that efforts to turn these into tenure-track positions would be effective but said that the principle being important, it was worth a try.

Consensus was that because the Board recognized the Report as an important one but was also deeply concerned about the risks inherent in some of its recommendations, it would be wise to turn the matter over, for another brief period to an informal subcommittee headed by Professor Rayside to make doubly sure that the wording of the summary answered as well as possible to the politics of the situation. That group would bring any editorial changes it would recommend before the end of this meeting.

Professor Andrew now asked if there were any particular recommendations that flowed from the report and with which the Board ought now to deal.

MOTION: Liisa North/Reg Whitaker

CARRIED

That the Candian Political Science Association undertake the production of a comprehensive and continuous <u>Directory</u> of members.

A brief discussion here underlined that the necessity for a good directory was being impressed upon the Association from many quarters: the women's caucus, the <u>Journal</u> editors, SSHRCC staff, the caucus of non-university-based political scientists, etc. It was agreed that, the details of the sort of information to house to answer these and all of the other needs would be left to the discretion of the Executive Committee.

A very generous offer to undertake a Directory of the CPSA had come from Acadia University but it had been deemed the time to do it internally.

MOTION: Ed Black/Ken McRoberts

CARRIED

That the Executive explore means to assure that political scientists have clearly-routed and ready access to information about the availability of research grants.

The original direction of the discussion had been toward encouraging the association to do a comprehensive Directory of Research Grants but Ed Black thought that there was a discipline-keyed directory prepared by the Canadian Association of Graduate Schools (CAGS) and that it would be a question of evaluating it and others in the field and informing members, through "The Bulletin" of what was available and how it could be obtained.

MOTION: Liisa North/Reg Whitaker

CARRIED

That the Executive see to it that <u>Journal</u> Editors, Book Reviewers, Programme Chairpersons, and other appropriate persons be reminded of the concerns expressed in the Mahon Committee Report for the participation of non-university-based political scientists.

Ontario Legislature Internships Programme

Professor Andrew welcomed OLIP Director Fred Fletcher.

Professor Fletcher referred the Board to his Annual Report to the membership and invited questions. He said that the programme was very well institutionalized in the legislature now and that things were going well. He said that there remained a need for outstanding funding, though the principle was at least met by the fact that Manulife would contribute \$5,000.00 a year for guaranteed period of three years. His goal would be to raise 20% of the funding from private sources and to fund exchange visits from nonlegislature monies. He described what he hoped to undertake as modest fundraising initiatives.

Professor Fletcher told the Board that he was working to adapt the new terms of reference of the PIP Policy Committee to the OLIP situation. The OLIP structure, for example, was simpler. Only one committee existed; and the Speaker was the Legislature's representative on it. A proposal, he said, would come to the Executive Committee before the next Board meeting.

Committee on Part-Time and Alternative Employment (cont'd)

Professor Rayside returned with a document of introduction encompassing editorial changes satisfying the Board's concerns. The proposers of the Motion were satisfied that there were no substantive matters involved. The vote was taken and the MOTION carried unanimously.

Business Arising from Minutes

Professor Andrew reminded that the June 5 Board had approved in principle the agreement between the Association and La Société québécoise de Science politique. At the November meeting, she said, the Board would be asked to approve the two texts (English and French). She said that it was hoped that the documents would be prepared in time to circulate them before the meeting in which case approval could be taken as given unless or until someone asked to put the matter on the agenda.

On the subject of the raise in fees and subscription rates Professor Andrew reminded the Board that La Societé would have to be consulted. The subscription rates were a matter of information, the decision being a management one. Approval would have to be sought for the joint fees levels.

The Board was reminded that the next IPSA Congress would be in Paris in 1985 and that, the principle of alternation being in place, the CPSA would support for election to the IPSA Executive the nominee put forward by La Societe. Members were also urged to encourage members with whom they were in touch to make programme and, later, paper proposals to IPSA.

Appointments: Professor Andrew reminded the Board that Professor Black would continue as the CPSA representative to the SSFC Board and that the Association would not name representatives to the SSFC General Assembly pending some improvement on that front.

Professor Linda Freeman would be the Association's representative to the valued Research Policy Committee of the SSEC.

The Finance Committee would be made up of Secretary-Treasurer Sharon Sutherland (Chair), Reg Whitaker, Pierre Fournier, and Administrator, Joan Pond.

Election to the Executive of the Representative of the Members-at-large

The President invited Nominations. Professor Whitaker's name was put forward. There were no other nominations.

MOTION: Liisa North/Linda Freeman

UNANTMOUSLY

That Reg Whitaker be named Representative to the Executive Committee.

Meeting of the Non-university-based Political Scientists

Professor Andrew told the Board that the meeting of nonuniversity-based political scientists, organized for the Association by Martha Fletcher of the Government of Ontario, and chaired by the CPSA President, had brought together a group representing federal and provincial governments.

Professor Andrew said that Martha Fletcher had described the gathering as a brainstorming session and that it had arisen from the developing concerns of the Mahon Committee of which Mrs. Fletcher had been a member. meeting produced two major recommendations. The first was that the Association, in the interst of forging links, needed an every-member Directory that would allow persons working outside of the universities to underline their professional status and at the same time make their interests and expertise known to programme committees, <u>Journal</u> editors, book reviewers, etc. The second recommendation was that the Association could draw on this part of its membership to work on raising the profile of political scientists, particularly in terms of job classification definitions in the public sector.

Professor Andrew expressed the thanks of the Board to Mrs. Fletcher for her work in bringing this group together.

MOTION: Ed Black/Reg Whitaker

CARRIED

That the Executive be asked to bring a group together to seek to find ways to affect the public sector employment situation for political scientists.

Cheque Signatories

MOTION: Ed Black/Ken McRoberts

CARRIED

That the cheque signatories for 1983/84 be the President, the Secretary-Treasurer, Member-at-large Reg Whitaker, and Joan Pond, any two of whom together could sign cheques for the Association.

APSA Guide

President Andrew said that the Executive had received a request from the American Political Science Association to create a separate Canadian section in their Guide to Graduate Studies and for the Association to put the Guide editors in touch with Canadian graduate schools. The Executive had decided that the advantages probably outweighed the negatives and put the APSA people in touch with Professor Yvan Gagnon of RMC who had prepared the compilation of graduate studies material collected through the State of the Art Seminar.

Question Period

It was immediately evident that there were a number of serious concerns in terms of evolving SSHRCC policies. Note was taken that the Council had allocated only \$280,000.00, to women's studies while granting

\$1,600,000.00 to management studies. The release-time situation was discussed. Note was taken of Council's deadlines and it was agreed that the Fall Board meeting would be moved up to October 29 and 30 in order to have a statement of priorities to forward to the SSHRCC before its November meetings.

Professors William Chandler and Kenneth McRoberts agreed to undertake a study of SSHRCC programmes and budget structures in the context of the Association's concerns and to bring to the October Board a draft brief to the SSHRCC on what should be the priorities for social science research in Canada.

Programme Committee

Professor Andrew said that the incoming Programme Committee had need of the Board's advice in two areas.

MOTION: That the 1984 meetings of the Canadian Political Science Association be 3 days in length. Lisa North/Pierre Fournier CARRIED

MOTION: Liisa North/Pierre Fournier

CARRIED

That the AGM be restored to the second day of the meetings.

That the Presidential address begin at 3 p.m., to be followed by the business meeting.

Adjournment

The meeting was adjourned.

* Remember, the CPSAs new mailing address is:

MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE INTERNATIONAL RELATIONS SECTION OF THE CPSA JUNE 7, 1983, VANCOUVER, B.C.

The International Relations section of the CPSA held its lunch hour meeting on Tuesday, June 7, chaired by Elizabeth Smythe. The following three items were discussed by those attending the meeting:

- 1. Status of the Levy Award
- Coordinator of the International Relations section for the 1984 CPSA meeting in Guelph
- 3. IR participation in the CPSA program

The Levy Award

The meeting discussed the current status of the Levy Award and eligibility requirements for the award. The endowment of the award remains intact and the award, therefore, can be made in 1984 and in future years. The question of award eligibility was discussed extensively with those present finally deciding that the award should be open to all non-tenured faculty and graduate students presenting papers at the IR section panels at the CPSA Annual Meeting. Under this criteria five papers from the 1983 program were identified as eligible for the award.

Eligible papers will be judged by a committee consisting of the coordinator of the previous year's meeting (Don Munton), the 1983 IR coordinator (Elizabeth Smythe) and the 1983 organizer of the Inter-University Seminar in International Relations (John Kirton - University of Toronto). Don Munton and Elizabeth Smythe agreed to confer and establish explicit guidelines for the Levy Award which would then be sent out to all IR scholars along with the CPSA call for papers, in the fall of 1983 by the new IR section head.

Some discussion on how to raise the prestige of the Levy Award resulted in a number of suggestions. The meeting decided that it would be preferable that the award took a non-monetary form to be more symbolic and lasting (e.g., an engraved plaque). In addition the award winner should be announced widely, preferably in the Canadian Journal of Political Science where it is more likely to be seen and noted than in the Bulletin. The suggestion was also made that the award be presented to the recipient the following year during the general meeting of the Association. Some concern was expressed, however, about the long time lag that this would entail. The chair agreed to work with the CPSA office in implementing these changes in the form of the award.

IR Coordinator for the 1984 CPSA Meeting

The chair outlined the travel cost constraints on the organizing committee for the 1984 CPSA meeting to be held in Guelph, Ontario. These constraints necessitate that the IR coordinator come from Ontario or Quebec so that costs to attend the program committee meeting could be minimized.

IR Participation at the CPSA Annual Meeting

The chair reported that a total of only 13 paper proposals were submitted for the 1983 program and asked for suggestions regarding how to enhance the quality and quantity of IR paper proposals. Improving the status of the Levy Award was seen as one method of attracting more papers. In addition more effort to develop panels along themes or particular streams of the discipline was urged. Others suggested that a major IR roundtable on methodology or theory should be held every year. These suggestions met with general support and the chair agreed to pass them on to the new IR coordinator. A suggestion

was also made that an effort be made to have the Inter-University Seminar held as part of the Learned's and coordinated with the CPSA programme. The nature of the IUS grant appeared to preclude the idea, however.

The need for better communications among IR scholars regarding the CPSA programme became evident. The chair undertook to mail out the minutes of the 1983 meeting to all IR scholars and arrange to have them published in the Bulletin. It was also suggested that the 1984 coordinator be encouraged to develop a good mailing list of IR scholars to be updated periodically. In order to reach graduate students it was suggested that the coordinator contact department chairpersons and graduate studies heads to provide the names of IR scholars in their departments.

ELIZABETH SMYTHE DEPARTMENT OF FEDERAL AND INTERGOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS GOVERNMENT OF ALBERTA

THE CANADIAN COMMISSION FOR UNESCO - THE FIRST TWENTY-FIVE YEARS

The Canadian Political Science Association, which celebrates in 1983 its fifty-fifth anniversary, is pleased to recognize the 25th anniversary of the Canadian Commission for UNESCO. Since 1958, the year in which the Association joined the Commission as a founding member, the CPSA has participated in numerous activities organized by the Commission.

During this quarter century, the Canadian Commission for UNESCO, with the cooperation of the CPSA, and the full range of other interested public and private bodies, has been involved in all the major programmes relating to UNESCO, such as the hydraulic decade; multiculturalism and cultural identity; adult education and the Faure report on the development of education; joint studies on drug abuse; the international years for women, children and the handicapped; the biosphere, and world heritage.

The Commission, and the CPSA as a part of it, have worked on the preparation and the carrying out of the international conference on basic problems and challenges faced by the social sciences in North America; on the workshop on "Strategies to Power: means and methods by which women can participate in policy making (1983); on the seminar "Major questions in international communication: a Canadian perspective; on the international coordinating Committee for the Man and the Biosphere Programme (1978); on the International Conference Canada/UNESCO on linguistic and cultural diversity.

The CPSA has continued to show its commitment to the basic principles maintained by UNESCO which seeks in the areas of its competence to contribute to the maintenance of peace - through increasing international cooperation - with the objective of assuring mutual respect. The social sciences is, of course, a field particularly interested in using its influence to increase world understanding.

For the past twenty-five years, inspired by the idea that because wars start in people's minds, it is also in their minds that the moves towards peace must take place, the Canadian Commission for UNESCO has strived to maintain leadership in the fields of education, the natural sciences, the human and social sciences, communication and culture. Its sense of commitment, its vision and its world-wide perspective have marked both institutions and individuals within Canada.

(Text prepared with the collaboration of the Canadian Commission for UNESCO.)

PRIORITÉS CANADIENNES EN MATIÈRE DE SCIENCES SOCIALES DANS LE PROJET DE PROGRAMME DE L'UNESCO POUR 1934-1985

Le projet de programme de l'Unesco pour 1984-1985, qui sera présenté à l'approbation de la Conférence générale de l'Unesco à l'automne 1983, a été soumis à un processus de consultation par la Commission canadienne pour l'Unesco au cours de l'été 1983. C'est ainsi que le Comité consultatif des sciences sociales mis sur pied par la Commission s'est réuni le 16 août à Montréal.

Le Comité a examiné le projet de programme de l'Unesco en s'attachant en particulier aux activités qui relèvent des sciences sociales et humaines. Guidé par les recommandations antérieures qu'un comité similaire avait faites au moment de la préparation du deuxième Plan à moyen terme 1984-1989 dont le projet de programme pour 1984-1985 constitue la première tranche biennale et tenant compte des développements qui se sont produits depuis ce moment y compris des rencontres comme le "Symposium sur les problèmes fondamentaux et le rôle des sciences sociales en Amérique du Nord" qui s'est tenu au Mont Ste-Marie en mai 1983, le Comité a formulé des recommandations à l'intention du ministère des Affaires extérieures a qui appartient la responsabilité de définir la politique du Canada sur le projet de programme de l'Unesco.

Les recommandations du Comité se résument ainsi. On devrait accorder la plus grande priorité au programme qui, dans le domaine des sciences sociales et humaines, vise au renforcement du potentiel national de formation et de recherche universitaires et postuniversitaires en procédant à un inventaire de ce potentiel et en apportant un soutien au développement de la recherche fondamentale et orientée et au développement de la formation de l'enseignement. Une priorité égale devrait être reconnue au développement de la coopération internationale, régionale et sous-régionale en matière de sciences sociales et humaines. La priorité suivante s'appliquerait à la promotion de la recherche, de la formation et de la coopération régionale et internationale dans quelques domaines clés des sciences sociales et humaines au moyen d'une aide à l'organisation de cours régionaux de formation avancée et à la mise en place de projets de recherches.

En troisième lieu, le Comité a demandé d'appuyer le programme relatif aux facteurs qui dans les relations internationales affectent le développement des pays. Ce programme comprendrait des études sur les écarts entre les théories et les réalités économiques, le perfectionnement de cadres supérieurs quant aux incidences des activités des sociétés transnationales, l'encouragement des échanges de personnels en vue de la coopération entre pays en développement, l'évaluation de la mise en oeuvre de la Stratégie internationale de développement, et une étude sur la pensée sociale et le développement. Les autres recommandations portent sur des études et recherches sur les droits fondamentaux des femmes et l'élimination des discriminations fondées sur le sexe; sur la problématique féminine; sur la participation des femmes aux prises de décision dans les différents domaines de la vie publique; sur les rapports entre la science, la technologie et la société; et sur la planification et la gestion intégrée des systèmes urbains en tant qu'écosystèmes.

Ces quelques programmes, parmi de nombreux autres, sur lesquels le Comité consultatif des sciences sociales a recommandé d'apporter une attention prioritaire présentent tous de l'intérêt pour les membres de l'ACSP. Mais les programmes cités en premier sont peut-être d'un intérêt plus général pour l'Association elle-même

car ils visent le développement des sciences sociales, de leurs organismes et de la coopération internationale. Actuellement à l'état de projet, ces programmes devraient être adoptés par la Conférence générale en novembre 1983. La Commission canadienne pour l'Unesco (255, Albert, Ottawa, KIP 5V8) veillera ensuite à faciliter leur mise en oeuvre par des activités particulières.

GUY GOSSELIN

Translations of Professor Gosselin's articles are available from the CPSA Secretariat.

RESEARCH GRANTS INFORMATION SOURCES

The following list of sources has been recommended to us as useful to persons seeking grant monies for research. We would appreciate hearing from any of you who know of other useful sources and, particularly, of the existence of a discipline-keyed directory that would apply to the Canadian scene.

- The Annual Register of Grant Support, Marquis Professional Publishers, 200 E. Ohio Street, Chicago Illinois, 60611. This is available in most major libraries, is area-of-interest-keyed.
- The Canadian Directory to Foundations and Granting <u>Agencies</u>. The Canadian Centre for Philanthropy, <u>Suite 504</u>, 185 Bay Street, Toronto, M5J 1K6 (364-4609)
- Directory of Research Grants, Oryx Press, 2214 North Central at Encanto, Phoenix Arizona, 85004.
- Awards for Commonwealth Universities' Academic Staff, Association of Commonwealth Universities, John Foster House, 36 Gordon Square, London, England, WC1H OPS.
- Scholarships Guide for Commonwealth Postgraduate Students, same as 4.

* Remember, the CPSAs new mailing address is:

JOBS

BROCK UNIVERSITY

The Politics Department of Brock University has a limited-term, visiting position available for a senior specialist in international relations. Scholars with extensive teaching experience and a solid record of research and publication are invited to apply. Rank and salary are open, and will be appropriate to qualifications. The position is available for a term of eighteen months, beginning in January 1984, but the Department would attempt to accommodate the needs of a suitable candidate. In particular, the term of the appointment can be shortened if necessary, with the starting date delayed to July or September of 1984.

Applications should be mailed to:

The Chairman Search Committee Department of Politics Brock University St. Catherines, Ontario L2S 3A1

In accordance with Canadian Immigration requirements, this notice is directed to Canadian citizens and permanent residents.

Closing date: when position is filled.

UNIVERSITY OF CALGARY

Applications are invited for one or more full-time sessional positions in the Department of Political Science, The University of Calgary, for the academic year 1984-85. The position(s) may be renewable, budget permitting, and a full-time position may be created in the future. The successful candidate(s) must be able to teach some combination of Canadian politics, public administration, public law, public policy, quantitative methods, and general introduction to political science. Ph.D., teaching experience, and publications are assets but not absolutely required.

Citizens and permanent residents of Canada will be given preference.

Salary will depend upon qualifications and precise teaching assignment. University minimum for a full-time sessional lecturer with Ph.D. is \$20,624 in 1983-84. Part-time appointment with commensurate remuneration is also possible.

Please send application, with curriculum vitae and names of three referees, to:

Dr. T. E. Flanagan Head Department of Political Science The University of Calgary 2500 University Drive N.W. Calgary, Alberta T2N 1N4

Closing date for applications is April 1, 1984.

MCGILL UNIVERSITY

Subject to budgetary approval, applications are invited for the following two positions:

* * *

Canadian/Comparative Politics - Visiting sessional (September 1, 1984 - April 30, 1985), non-tenure track, replacement appointment at the junior level, to teach courses in the area of Canadian/Comparative politics.

Salary to be negotiated, subject to budgetary approval and qualifications.

<u>International Relations</u> - Tenure-track position at the rank of Assistant Professor, beginning September 1, 1984. Starting salary is \$29,502.00.

In accordance with Canadian immigration requirements, this advertisement is directed to Canadian citizens and permanent residents of Canada. All applicants must have a completed Ph.D. degree and preferably have teaching experience and a publication record.

Applications, including three (3) letters of reference, c.v., and transcripts should be forwarded to:

Professor F. A. Kunz Chairman Department of Political Science McGill University 855 Sherbrooke St. W. Montreal, Quebec H3A 2T7

Deadline for applications is February 1, 1984.

QUEEN'S UNIVERSITY

The Department of Political Studies at Queen's invites applications for several one-year replacement positions from advanced doctoral candidates and established academics interested in a visiting appointment. While one two-year position may develop, all of them are non-tenurable and non-renewable. (Our MacDonald Commission workers want their jobs back.) Applicants should be qualified in the fields of Canadian or international politics. Ability to teach American or Soviet courses would be an asset.

* * *

Applications should be sent to:

Head
Department of Political Studies
Queen's University
Kingston, Ontario
K7L 3N6
(613) 547-5571

UNIVERSITY OF WESTERN ONTARIO

Subject to budgetary considerations, applications are invited for four or more Limited Term Appointments, two of which are for two years duration, commencing July 1, 1984. Preference will be given to candidates capable of teaching in two or more of the following areas: international relations, American government, businessgovernment relations, comparative politics, local government, public administration.

Applicants should have a Ph.D. or be near completion. Salary commensurate with qualifications and experience.

"In accordance with Canadian Immigration requirements, this advertisement is directed to Canadian citizens and permanent residents."

Address applications to:

Dr. M. W. Westmacott Chairman Department of Political Science Social Science Centre University of Western Ontario London, Ontario N6A 5C2

Deadline for receipt of applications is February 1, 1984.

UNIVERSITY OF VICTORIA

Applications are invited for the post of Assistant Professor of Political Science. This is a tenure-track appointment, to begin on 1st July 1984. (Subject to budgetary approval.)

Applicants should be qualified in the field of comparative government and interested in the methodology of political science. An ability to teach courses in American and Canadian government would be an advantage, as would an ability to conduct a course on scope and methods.

Applicants should have a Ph.D. at the time of recommendation of appointment. The current floor salary for the rank is \$26,465.00.

Canadian immigration regulations now require the University to assess applications from Canadian citizens and permanent residents of Canada before assessing applications from other persons.

Applications, along with c.v. and the names of three referees, should be sent to:

Dr. A. H. Birch Chairman Department of Political Science University of Victoria P.O. Box 1700 Victoria, B.C. V8W 2Y2

Closing date for applications in January 15, 1984. The University of Victoria offers equal employment opportunities to qualified male and female applicants.

LAKEHEAD UNIVERSITY

Applications are invited for a tenure-stream appointment, beginning July 1, 1984, in Canadian Politics, Public Policy and Public Administration. This position is subject to budgetary approval. Rank is open and will be commensurate with qualifications and experience. Applicants should have completed Ph.D., teaching experience, and publications.

Please send curriculum vitae and names of three referees by March 1, 1984 to:

Dean of Arts Lakehead University Thunder Bay, Ontario P7B 5E1

In accordance with Canadian immigration requirements, this advertisement is directed in the first instance to Canadian citizens and permanent residents.

MAHON REPORT ON PART-TIME AND ALTERNATIVE EMPLOYMENT

As noted in the President's report, the $\underline{\mathsf{MAHON}}$ report has been circulated to all department chairperson. Non-university-based political scientists may obtain a copy of this important report by writing to the CPSA at:

12 Henderson Avenue University of Ottawa OTTAWA, Ontario KIN 6N5

LA FÉDÉRATION CANADIENNE DES SCIENCES SOCIALES

La Fédération annonce la nomination de monsieur Christian Pouyez au poste de directeur général.

Monsieur Pouyez était auparavant adjoint au directeur du Service du soutien à la recherche et à la diffusion du Fonds F.C.A.C. à Québec. Il fut pendant cinq ans professeur d'histoire à l'Université du Québec à Chicoutimi, et occupa également un poste supérieur au Conseil des arts du Canada.

Christian Pouyez détient une maîtrise en Histoire moderne de l'Université de Montréal, et un doctorat en Histoire économique et sociale de l'Université de Lille.

REMINDER - CPSA DIRECTORY - REMINDER

Please complete and return the attached questionnaire.

As the President notes in her report, the data generated from the questionnaire will allow the Association to produce a comprehensive, all-member Directory. The Directory is one of the CPSA's highest priorities.

AROUND THE DEPARTMENTS

DALHOUSIE UNIVERSITY

<u>Jim Aitchison</u> has retired from teaching in the Department after 34 years of service, but remains on the Faculty as Professor Emeritus, joining <u>Murray Beck</u> in that elevated estate.

Peter Aucoin is on sabbatical leave with the help of a Leave Fellowship from the SSHRCC, and Paul Pross, just returned from his sabbatical in 1982-83, has assumed the role of Acting Director of the School of Public Administration in Peter's absence.

Steven Holloway has been appointed to the Department of Political Science at St. Francis-Xavier, but retains a connection with Dalhousie as Adjunct Professor.

<u>Eric Kierans</u> has joined the Department of Economics in a part-time teaching capacity, and is offering a crosslisted class on "Public Policy in the '80s."

<u>David Luke</u>, who specializes in politics and public administration in Africa, has been awarded an extension of his Killam Post-Doctoral Fellowship, and will remain with the Department until the summer of 1984.

<u>Don Munton</u> is on leave of absence as Director of Research for the Canadian Institute of International Affairs in Toronto.

Ron Purver has been appointed for a third year as Research Associate with the Centre for Foreign Policy Studies, and is engaged in work on arms control and related subjects.

Jonathan Riley has joined the Department as a Killam Post-Doctoral Fellow. He is working on social choice theory and theories of representative government, and has an institutional interest in parliamentary reform.

Timothy M. Shaw, while retaining his role in the Department, has become Director of Dalhousie's Centre for African Studies.

Gilbert R. Winham has resumed full teaching duties after returning from sabbatical leave.

UNIVERSITY OF ALBERTA

Garth Stevenson recently spent four weeks in India under the Canadian Studies Program of the Shastri Indo-Canadian Institute. (A brief report on this visit is included in this bulletin.)

Saleem Qureshi, Associate Dean of Arts, is Acting Dean of Arts until 1 January 1984.

Department officers include: Fred Engelmann (Chairman), Allan Tupper (Associate Chairman), Garth Stevenson (Graduate Chairman), and Don Carmichael (Honours Advisor).

Recent books include <u>David Dewitt</u> and <u>John Kirton</u> (Toronto), <u>Canada as a Principal Power; Garth Stevenson</u>, <u>Unfulfilled Union</u>, revised edition; <u>Allan Tupper</u>, <u>Public Money in the Private Sector</u>; and <u>Gurston Dacks</u>, <u>A Choice of Futures</u>.

LAKEHEAD UNIVERSITY

Geoffrey R. Weller has been appointed Dean of the Faculty of Arts for a five-year term. He was formerly the chairman of the Department of Political Studies.

Stephen McBride has been appointed chairman of the Department of Political Studies for a three-year term.

Gary Munro has joined the Department as an Assistant Professor.

QUEEN'S UNIVERSITY

John Meisel, former chairman of the CRTC, has taken up the chair as Sir Edward Peacock Professor of Political Studies at Queen's University. Beginning in the new year, Professor Meisel will be teaching a graduate course in the politics of the regulatory process and an undergraduate course in Canadian politics.

UNIVERSITY OF BRITISH COLUMBIA

Keith Banting has returned to UBC after two years as Associate Director of the Institute of Intergovernmental Relations, Queen's University. He and Richard Simeon have edited two books, And No One Cheered and Redesigning the State (forthcoming in 1984).

Alan Cairns received the Molson Prize for distinguished contributions to Canadian society and culture and is now serving as Research Director of the MacDonald Commission on Canada's Economic Prospects.

<u>David Elkins</u>, who is on sabbatical leave for 1983-84, has completed a two-year term as Chairman of the SSHRCC Adjudication Board XI (Political Science and Law).

Kal Holsti has been chosen as President-elect of the CPSA for 1983-84. He was also elected to membership in the Royal Society of Canada. His book, Why Nations Realign, was recently published.

Frank Langdon's latest book, The Politics of Canadian-Japanese Economic Relations, has just been published by UBC Press.

Michael Wallace was the first recipient of the Karl Deutsch Award in Peace Research presented by the World Academy of Arts and Sciences and the Peace Science Society (International).

ODDS & ENDS

THE SOCIAL SCIENCE FEDERATION OF CANADA

The Federation is pleased to announce the appointment of Christian Pouvez as Executive Director.

Before joining the Federation, Dr. Pouyez served as Assistant to the Director, Research Support and Research Communication, Fonds F.C.A.C., Québec. Prior to going to Quebec, he was, for five years, Professor of History at the Université du Québec à Chicoutimi. Dr. Pouyez has also held a senior position with the Canada Council.

Christian Pouyez has an M.A. (Modern History), Université de Montréal, and a Ph.D., Economic and Social History, Université de Lille.

ONTARIO LEGISLATURE INTERNSHIP PROGRAMME

The name of a 1982-83 intern was inadvertantly omitted from the annual report.

Under the heading "The assignments for 1982-83 were" the following should have appeared after Tim Murphy's entry:

Christine Peringer, University of Western Ontario/ York Don Boudria (Lib - Prescott-Russell) Susan Fish (PC - St. George)

STEVENSON VISIT TO INDIA

Garth Stevenson, Professor of Political Science, University of Alberta, recently spent four weeks in India under the Canadian Studies Program of the Shastri Indo-Canadian Institute. The following is a report on his experiences and impressions:

My Indian itinerary took me to eight universities ranging from Punjab in the extreme north to Annamalai in the extreme south. There were originally visits scheduled to nine universities but the University of Rajasthan was closed by a strike of the instructors and thus could not receive any visitors.

I had caused to be circulated in advance a list of Canadian topics on which I was prepared to speak, leaving the university concerned to select its preferred topic. Most opted to hear something about Canadian federalism, and I was able to suggest some parallels as well as some contrasts between federalism in Canada and federalism in India. Transportation policy, Quebec nationalism, and the foreign ownership of Canadian industry were other topics which I discussed on various occasions. The audiences were faculty and graduate students, mainly in political science but with some in public administration, history and economics.

Communication was facilitated by the fact that English is the normal language of graduate instruction. Undergraduate instruction is given in local languages but is mainly performed by affiliated colleges rather than by the university itself; consequently there were no undergraduates, so far as I know, in any of my audiences.

Both academics and students with whom I spoke showed a lively interest in Canada, despite the vast geographical distance that separates the two countries. Some of the academics had studied, taught or done research in Canada. I met two who had earned a Ph.D. at the University of Alberta, one in political science and one in economics.

Part of the purpose of my visit was to encourage the establishment of Canadian Studies programmes at Indian universities, or at least the inclusion of Canadian materials on the curriculum. Shortage of library resources and funds is an obstacle, although I saw the leading Canadian social science journals in some libraries. Another obstacle is the fairly rigid nature of curricula and the elaborate procedures required to bring about any changes; courses must be tailored to the expectations of examiners external to the university. Nonetheless some development of Canadian Studies has occurred at at least three universities. The question I was most often asked was about the possibilities of arranging visits to Canada. Indian academics have few opportunities to travel outside their own country and feel a strong desire to increase their intellectual contacts with the outside world.

The physical plant of Indian universities, with one or two exceptions, falls somewhat short of what we are accustomed to but there is certainly no lack of intellectual vitality and excitement. Given the absence of a language barrier, the similarity of our parliamentary and federal institutions, and the certainty that India will remain, as it always has been, one of the world's most important countries, I believe that Canadian universities should cultivate closer ties with their Indian counterparts.

CONFERENCE REPORT

<u>Denis Stairs</u> reports that the 1983 annual meeting of the <u>Atlantic Provinces Political Studies Association was a great success.</u>

The sessions themselves went very well, and the arrangements were beautifully organized by Don Higgins at St. Mary's, who has been elected President in succession to Harley d'Entremont of the University of Moncton. Susan McCorquodale continues for another year as Secretary-Treasurer.

John Meisel gave a first-rate keynote address on the CRTC as a regulatory agency. The conference atmosphere was relaxed and friendly, offering an informal flavour not unlike that of the CPSA 15 or 20 years ago.

The Association will meet next year (we hope) at Mount Allison where it will celebrate its tenth anniversary.

* Remember, the CPSAs new mailing address is:

RESEARCH GROUP ON "POLITICS AND BUSINESS"

Call for participants from: Robert J. Jackson, Department of Political Science, Carleton University, Ottawa, Ontario, K1S 5B6 and Rinus van Schendelen, Department of Political Science, Erasmus University, Rotterdam, The Netherlands.

The relationship between Politics and Business are a much neglected field in political science. The presentday economic stagnation and the budget-problems of the government in all western democracies have created new tensions and interdependencies between the two sectors of society. It is our belief that, by cross-national analysis, it should be possible to arrive at better knowledge and insights about the empirical relationships between the two, on which sound solutions and proposals can be based. Therefore we have started to form research groups in North America and Western Europe.

Call

Anyone interested in the above problem and who would like to join the research group, is kindly asked to contact van Schendelen or Jackson. The group will produce a book with both general and country-study analyses.

CANADIAN LAW AND SOCIETY ASSOCIATION

The Canadian Law and Society Association held its innaugural meeting June 4 at the Learned Societies Conference in Vancouver. The Meeting was attended by twenty people representing most of the social sciences and several law schools. There was an extended discussion of the purposes and goals of the association. Tentatively, it was agreed that the association will begin as an informal network of scholars interested in the study of law and legal phenomena from perspectives outside of law itself. The possibilities of becoming a formal association and publishing a journal were also discussed, but no decisions were taken.

An organizational strategy was mapped out for the coming year. A group from the Toronto area, headed up by Harry Arthurs and Fred Ziemans from Osgoode Hall, has undertaken to acquire funding for a mid-winter conference in Toronto. The purpose of this meeting is two-fold. First, it will create a forum for presentations on the state of Canadian legal research in the various social science disciplines. Secondly, the meeting will further identify the purposes and goals of the association, and will adopt an organizational strategy capable of meeting these goals. A second group headed by Liora Salter of Simon Fraser University accepted the responsibility for publicizing the existence of the new association and for collecting the names of all people interested in participating. If you are interested, send your name, address, and areas of interest

Liora Salter Department of Communication Simon Fraser University Burnaby, B.C. V5A 1S6

or to:

Ted Morton Department of Political Science University of Calgary Calgary, Alberta T2N 1N4

You will be put on the association's mailing list, and receive information on the mid-winter conference.

* * *

CPSA EXECUTIVE

ANDREW, Caroline (President)

Department of Political Science

University of Ottawa Ottawa, Ontario

K1N 6N5

HOLSTI, Kal (President-Elect)

Department of Political Science University of British Columbia Vancouver, B.C.

V6T 1W5

BLACK, Edwin R. (Past-President) Bepartment of Political Studies Queen's University

Kingston, Ontario

K7L 3N6

SUTHERLAND, Sharon (Secretary-Treasurer) School of Public Administration

Carleton University Ottawa, Ontario

K1S 5B6

WHITAKER, Reg (Representative of Members-at-large, 1 year term)

Department of Political Science

Carleton University Ottawa, Ontario KIS 5B6

REMINDER - CPSA DIRECTORY - REMINDER

Please complete and return the attached questionnaire. As the President notes in her report, the data generated from the questionnaire will allow the Association to produce a comprehensive, all-member Directory. The Directory is one of the CPSA's highest priorities.

* Remember, the CPSAs new mailing address is:

12 Henderson Avenue University of Ottawa OTTAWA, Ontario K1N 6N5

(613) 231-4026